



Extraterritorial Obligations and Private Actors

**Presentation by Jamie Kneen, MiningWatch Canada,
to the Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (ESCR) Unit of the Inter-American
Commission on Human Rights, IACHR**

Washington, D.C., January 27, 2016

On behalf of MiningWatch Canada, I would like to thank the ESCR Unit, the Due Process of Law Foundation, and ESCR-Net for inviting us to participate in this consultation. Our key message today is that it is vital that the ESCR Unit include in its scope of work the systemic economic, social, and cultural rights violations of Indigenous, campesino, and other affected communities related to the impacts and expansion of extractive industries in the Americas and the shared responsibility borne by corporate actors, as well as home and host states.

Although it is important to consider the full range of extractive industries, my comments will focus on Canada's role in the globalized metal mining industry, given Canada's role in financing, promoting, and protecting this industry's interests throughout the region. With more than 60% of the world's publicly-traded mining companies on Canadian stock exchanges – some 1,600 at last count¹ – including the bulk of the world's exploration firms, it is not unusual for a Canadian company to be the first corporate actor that a community encounters in the early stages of a mining project. Canadian mining companies alone hold an estimated 8,200 projects around the world: over half of these in Canada, and almost 1,500 in Latin America.² Within Canada, there are serious fiscal and structural issues, and human and Indigenous rights violations related to this industry, but for today I will focus on the global operations of Canadian mining companies and Canada's obligations to rein them in.

In addition to the favourable terms for financing in Canada, the Canadian government plays an important role – using diplomacy, aid, and trade policy – to ensure privileged conditions for private sector investment in mining in Latin America, including having invested in mining law reforms in countries such as Colombia,³ Honduras,⁴ and now Haiti,⁵ that ensure corporate interests prevail over local livelihoods, water sources, and community health and security.

Starting in the late 1980s, structural adjustment measures promoted by the World Bank and International Monetary Fund, enthusiastically supported by the governments of industrialized countries, especially Canada, opened much of the region to foreign investment in the mining sector and instituted reforms to privilege corporate interests over the visions of development and the self-determination of diverse peoples of the region.⁶ But the pressure to further tilt the rules in favour of corporations has continued as commodity prices fall.⁷ Lopsided rules are being further locked in through powerful provisions granted to private corporations through diverse trade and investment pacts. Meanwhile, repression of communities and even whole peoples who contest their legitimacy and their legality has intensified.⁸

The affected territories in the region are huge. In Mexico, for example, some 27,000 mining concessions have been granted over an estimated 20% of the country.⁹ Similarly, in Peru, over 20% of national

territory has been granted in mining concessions,¹⁰ affecting over 50% of Andean campesino communities.¹¹ Furthermore, large-scale mining sectors are being forced open in countries that previously engaged very little in industrial mining activities, such as Guatemala and Ecuador, with devastating results in ecologically and culturally sensitive areas.¹²

In this context, and given the massive destruction associated with modern-day hard rock mining,¹³ it should come as no surprise that the negative impacts on the economic, social, and cultural rights of affected communities are many and serious.¹⁴

I would like to highlight just a few examples.

1. ESCR violations related to actions taken by the Canadian state to promote and protect large-scale mining activities

The Canadian government has intervened at both the policy and the project level to guarantee the interests of mining companies at the expense of economic, cultural, and social rights of affected peoples.

At the policy level, for example, mere months after the military-backed coup that ousted President Zelaya of Honduras in June 2009, the Canadian government applied diplomatic pressure and invested overseas development aid funds, and made promises of a new free trade pact with the Honduran government, in order to achieve a new mining law.¹⁵ A moratorium on new mining concessions and projects had previously been put in place pending a new mining law, in response to widespread opposition to open-pit mining stemming from environmental contamination and public health concerns arising from Goldcorp's San Martín project in the Siria Valley of Honduras.¹⁶ At the time of the coup, a new mining law was ready for debate, that proposed to ban open-pit mining, prohibit the use of certain toxics in mineral processing, and make prior community consultation binding on government decisions on mining projects. The coup disposed with that bill and, in collaboration with local elite interests, the Canadian government successfully lobbied for the reopening of the large-scale mining sector. A law was passed in January 2013 that failed to include any of the previously-proposed protections for collective rights.¹⁷ Over this period, Honduras also became the most dangerous country in the hemisphere in which to defend land and the environment.¹⁸

The Canadian government has also regularly intervened on behalf of Canadian mining companies in order to guarantee their interests at the project level, despite considerable knowledge of community complaints over diverse rights violations.¹⁹ Most recently, documents from the Canadian Embassy in Mexico, obtained through an access to information request, revealed that the Embassy came to the rescue of Excellon Resources' La Platosa project in Durango despite official complaints that unionized mine workers and the local agricultural community, the Ejido La Sierrita, had presented to Canadian officials. These complaints documented health and safety problems in the mine and the violation of workers' right to freely organize, as well as the company's failure to fulfill provisions in its contract with the community pertaining to environmental protection and economic opportunities.²⁰ Despite detailed knowledge of the case, the Canadian Embassy helped the company avoid redressing the violated land use contract and poor working conditions, and was supportive of repression against a peaceful protest.²¹

2. ESCR violations related to Canadian-financed or registered companies

The international operations of Canadian mining companies have a direct impact on economic, social, and cultural rights of affected communities, as detailed by the Polaris Institute and the Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability – of which MiningWatch Canada is a member – in its submission to the ESCR Unit.²² This submission provides numerous examples of abuses of the right to work and freely organize, the right to a healthy environment, the right to health and livelihood, Indigenous rights and cultural rights,

as well as the civil and political rights of those defending economic, social, and cultural rights. It is clear from our work that these examples are not isolated cases, but are broadly representative. With additional time and resources to investigate, many more cases could readily be documented.

To highlight just one example, the British Columbia-registered and Toronto Stock Exchange-listed company Tahoe Resources is implicated in violations of the right to self-determination, the right to live in a safe environment, and the civil and political rights of people defending their economic, social, and cultural rights in southeastern Guatemala. The insecurity that has been created by the presence of this company's operations in the area could also be viewed as seriously affecting the right to health within these communities.

Before Tahoe's Escobal mine went into operation in 2014, over 50,000 community members in the area voted against mining in multiple municipal and community-level plebiscites. The company and national government both flatly disregarded these local decisions, despite constitutional court findings affirming their legitimacy and importance to municipal decision making.²³ Additionally, in 2012-13, as the company awaited the final permits required to begin production, the Guatemalan government deployed 8,500 military and police personnel to the four municipalities surrounding the mine site and declared the area under a state of siege. The government issued at least 18 arrest warrants for individuals allegedly involved in delinquent acts, and a dozen others had their homes raided by police and military forces.²⁴ During this time, there were more than 70 legal processes against individuals who had peacefully opposed the mine.²⁵ Militarization of the area continues.²⁶ Furthermore, after a mere two years of mine operations in this largely agricultural area, negative impacts on local water quality and quantity are already being felt.²⁷

In parts of Latin America where governments or courts have adopted measures in response to community demands to protect ESC rights from mining abuses, notably in El Salvador and Costa Rica, mining companies are turning to the investment protection provisions of international trade and investment agreements to punish states for such decisions and put a chill on public policy making in the collective interest. Given this, such agreements need to be critically understood as a threat to ESC rights, including the right to live in a safe environment, the right to health and livelihood, and the dependence of such livelihoods on water sources and adequate land, as well as the right of all peoples to self-determination. They serve to lock in the structural adjustment framework that guided earlier mining reforms in much of the region and pose a serious obstacle to measures for protection of ESC rights.

In the case of El Salvador, OceanaGold is suing the state at the World Bank's International Center for the Settlement of Investment Disputes (ICSID) for US\$301 million for not granting it a permit to build a gold mine, despite not having met regulatory requirements. The original proponent, Pacific Rim Mining, launched the suit in 2009 after the first of three successive Salvadoran Presidents committed to not approve any new mining projects, given broad-based concerns in the country over the potential impacts of proposed mining activities on agricultural activities and already over-taxed water supplies. OceanaGold purchased Pacific Rim Mining in 2013, narrowly saving it from bankruptcy, and has stubbornly continued with the case.²⁸ Even if the company loses, it has already cost the state of El Salvador over US\$13 million to fight this case, money that surely could have been better used for education, health or other programs – in other words, to improve the State's fulfillment of its ESCR obligations.

Extraterritorial Obligations of Home States

Given all of this, it is vitally important that the ESCR Unit consider the role of corporate actors in the extractive sector, and the obligations of their home and host states to first and foremost prevent further harms and to protect the individual and collective rights of Indigenous, campesino, Afro-descendant and other affected communities. In particular, we hope the ESCR Unit will consider the measures that home

states like Canada should take both to prevent and to address harms and to ensure that both corporate and state agents are held accountable, including through effective judicial and non-judicial means.

In so doing, the ESCR Unit would build on the concerns recently raised by the Commission. In November 2014, following thematic hearings at which the MiningWatch Canada presented on behalf of the Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability, the Commission urged states to “adopt measures to prevent the multiple human rights violations that can result from the implementation of development projects, both in countries in which the projects are located as well as in the corporations’ home countries, such as Canada.”²⁹ In this, the Commission joined various UN bodies, numerous affected communities and civil society groups around the world, as well as Canadian parliamentarians and Canadian civil society groups who are calling on the Canadian government to take such measures.

The report that the CNCA submitted to the IACHR at the hearing in 2014 provides further detail about the specific UN bodies that have urged Canada to take action since 2002.³⁰ It also describes efforts within Canada to urge such change since 2005, starting with the recommendations of the Canadian House of Commons Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Trade. This committee expressed concern that “Canada does not yet have laws to ensure that the activities of Canadian mining companies in developing countries conform to human rights standards, including the rights of workers and of [I]ndigenous peoples.” The committee called for “clear legal norms in Canada to ensure that Canadian companies and residents are held accountable when there is evidence of environmental and/or human rights violations associated with the activities of Canadian mining companies.”³¹ This is very much still the case.

In fact, Canada has rightfully been called a fiscal and judicial paradise for the globalized mining industry.³² The Canadian government has fallen back time and again arguing that voluntary mechanisms suffice to address rampant human rights violations in connection with Canadian mining operations, even though they provide no avenue for independent investigation of abuses, let alone sanction or remedy. Listing on the Toronto stock exchanges is notoriously easy, and complaints mechanisms are tremendously weak and non-transparent. Canada also lacks legal and administrative mechanisms to ensure that state agencies that support corporations operate in a way that is consistent with the state’s Indigenous and human rights commitments. Canada has also been the worst performer compared to other G7 countries for most of the last decade with regard to the implementation of anti-bribery measures. And while some attempts are being made to bring civil suits against Canadian mining companies within Canadian courts for harms they have caused or been negligent in allowing, no such lawsuit has yet reached a settlement or verdict.

Without expanding further on the sorts of recommendations that the ESCR Unit could make and that have been laid out previously in the CNCA’s submissions,³³ as well as through processes such as the Permanent Peoples’ Tribunal that took place in Montreal in May 2014,³⁴ we hope that you will take the time to look in further detail at these issues and help bring pressure to bear on the Canadian government to fulfill its obligations in this regard through new measures to fulfill its extraterritorial obligations, as well as by putting an end to the extensive and unconditional support that Canada currently lavishes on mining corporations, all too often at the expense of the economic, social, and cultural rights of affected communities.

Thank you for your time and attention to these important problems.

Endnotes

- ¹ TMX Group, “A Capital Opportunity: A Global Market for Mining Companies,” December 31, 2013; http://apps.tmx.com/en/pdf/Mining_Presentation.pdf
- ² Ibid.
- ³ Inter Pares and MiningWatch Canada, “Land and Conflict: Resource Extraction, Human Rights and Corporate Social Responsibility – Canadian Companies in Colombia,” January 10, 2009; <http://miningwatch.ca/sites/default/files/Land-and-Conflict.pdf>
- ⁴ MiningWatch Canada, “Honduran Mining Law Passed and Ratified, but the Fight is Not Over,” January 24, 2013; <http://miningwatch.ca/news/2013/1/24/honduran-mining-law-passed-and-ratified-fight-not-over>
- ⁵ Le Devoir, “Ottawa interpellé pour son rôle dans l’exploitation minière en Haïti,” January 8, 2016; <http://www.ledevoir.com/international/actualites-internationales/459645/aide-internationale-ottawa-interpelle-pour-son-role-dans-l-exploitation-miniere-en-haiti>
- ⁶ Roger Moody, *Rocks and Hard Places: The Globalization of Mining*, Zed Books, 15 April 2007.
- ⁷ While one might assume that a downturn in the commodities market would spur a rethinking of dependency on mineral extraction, recent experience is demonstrating that states are willing to loosen the rules in order to further facilitate private investment in the mining sector at a time like this. For example, recently, this has taken place in countries such as Colombia, Peru and Ecuador. Notoriously, Peru passed such a packet of reforms to weaken environmental controls while a large number of Peruvians were distracted by the 2014 FIFA tournament (See, for example: Lynn Holland, The Council on Hemispheric Affairs (COHA), “The House on the Mountain: How Mining Corrodes Democracy in Peru,” July 30, 2014; <http://www.coha.org/the-house-on-the-mountain-how-mining-corrodes-democracy-in-peru/>). Ecuador has made a series of reforms to loosen tax requirements on new mining projects since June 2013 (See, for example: EFE, “Reforma a la Ley Minera fue aprobada,” June 13, 2013; http://www.lahora.com.ec/index.php/noticias/show/1101520981/1/Reforma_a_Ley_Minera_fue_aprobada.html#.VCS8Co6Js2A). Colombia has also taken measures to make environmental permitting easier in the past couple of years and to qualify mining projects as strategic for the nation (See, for example: Razon Pública, Álvaro Pardo, “2016: ¿otro año de dictadura extractivista?” January 11, 2016; http://www.razonpublica.com/index.php/econom%C3%ADa-y-sociedad/9138-2016-%C2%BFotro-a%C3%B1o-de-dictadura-extractivista.html?utm_source=MadMimi&utm_medium=email&utm_content=Santos+en+2016%3A+entre+la+paz%2C+la+econom%C3%ADa+y+la+pol%C3%ADtica&utm_campaign=20160112_m129244864_Santos+en+2016%3A+entre+la+paz%2C+la+econom%C3%ADa+y+la+pol%C3%ADtica&utm_term=C3_81lvaro+Pardo).
- ⁸ International Civil Liberties Monitoring Group and MiningWatch Canada, “In the National Interest? Criminalization of Land and Environment Defenders in the Americas,” September 21, 2015; <http://miningwatch.ca/publications/2015/9/21/national-interest-criminalization-land-and-environment-defenders-americas>
- ⁹ Francisco López Bárcenas and Mayra Monserrat Eslava Galicia, “El Mineral o La Vida: La Legislación Minera en México,” April 2011.
- ¹⁰ Cooperación, GRUFIDES and Fedepaz, “Observatorio de Conflictos Mineros en Perú: Reporte primer semestre 2014,” July 15, 2014; http://www.cooperacion.org.pe/OCM/XIV_OCM_2014-07-15.pdf
- ¹¹ Anthony Bebbington, Michael Connarty, Wendy Coxshall, Hugh O’Shaughnessy and Mark Williams, “Mining and Development in Peru with Special Reference to the Rio Blanco Project, Piura,” Peru Support Group, March 2007.
- ¹² International Civil Liberties Monitoring Group and MiningWatch Canada, September 21, 2015.
- ¹³ Timothy J. LeCain, *Mass Destruction: The Men and Giant Mines that Wires America and Scarred the Planet*, 280 pages, Rutgers University Press, June 2009.
- ¹⁴ Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability and the Polaris Institute, “Submission to the ESCR-Unit of the IACHR,” January 2016.
- ¹⁵ MiningWatch Canada, “Canada’s Subsidies to the Mining Industry Don’t Stop at Aid: Political Support Betrays Government Claims of Corporate Social Responsibility,” June 2012; http://miningwatch.ca/sites/default/files/Canada_and_Honduras_mining_law-June%202012.pdf
- ¹⁶ Development and Peace, “Mining for Justice: The struggle of Honduran civil society for responsible mining,” a report on an MP’s Fact-Finding Mission on Mining in Honduras, September 9-13, 2007.
- ¹⁷ MiningWatch Canada, January 24, 2013.
- ¹⁸ Global Witness, “How Many More?” April 20, 2015; <https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/environmental-activists/how-many-more/>
- ¹⁹ MiningWatch Canada, “Backgrounder: A Dozen Examples of Canadian Mining Diplomacy,” October 8, 2013; <http://miningwatch.ca/blog/2013/10/8/backgrounder-dozen-examples-canadian-mining-diplomacy>
- ²⁰ Ejido “La Sierrita”, Canadian Labour Congress, MiningWatch Canada, United Steelworkers, the National Mining Union of Mining, Metallurgic, and Similar Workers of the Mexican Republic and the Project for Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ProDESC), “Mexican Workers, Landowners File Second Complaint Against Canadian Mining Company Excellon Resources,” May 29, 2012; <http://miningwatch.ca/news/2012/5/29/mexican-workers-landowners-file-second-complaint-against-canadian-mining-company>

-
- ²¹ MiningWatch Canada and United Steelworkers, “Government Documents Reveal Canadian Embassy Backed Mining Abuses in Mexico,” February 25, 2015; <http://miningwatch.ca/news/2015/2/25/government-documents-reveal-canadian-embassy-backed-mining-abuses-mexico>
- ²² Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability and the Polaris Institute, January 2016.
- ²³ Maritimes-Guatemala Breaking the Silence Network and MiningWatch Canada, “Tens of Thousands Oppose Tahoe Resource’s Escobal Project in Guatemala,” December 17, 2013; <http://miningwatch.ca/news/2013/12/17/tens-thousands-oppose-tahoe-resource-s-escobal-project-guatemala>
- ²⁴ Network in Solidarity with the People of Guatemala, “Guatemala Gov’t Declares State of Siege in Municipalities Surrounding Tahoe Escobal Mine,” May 3, 2013; <http://nisgua.org/guatemalan-govt-declares-state-of-siege-in-municipalities-surrounding-tahoe-escobal-mine/>
- ²⁵ Network in Solidarity with the People of Guatemala, “Communities of Santa Rosa and Jalapa Denounce Criminalization of Leaders Opposing Tahoe Resources’ Escobal Mine,” July 5, 2013; <http://nisgua.org/communities-of-santa-rosa-and-jalapa-denounce-criminalization-of-leaders-opposing-tahoe-resources-escobal-mine/>
- ²⁶ Luis Solano, “Summary: Under Siege: Peaceful Resistance to Tahoe Resources and Militarization in Guatemala,” November 10, 2015; http://miningwatch.ca/sites/default/files/solano-under_siege_summary_2015-11-10_0.pdf
- ²⁷ Madre Selva Colectivo Ecologista, “Monitoreo de calidad de agua alrededor del proyecto minero El Escobal, San Rafael Las Flores,” 2015.
- ²⁸ Dr. Robin Broad, “Corporate Bias in the World Bank Group’s International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes: a Case Study of a Global Mining Corporation Suing El Salvador,” 36 (4) U. Pa. J. Int’l LAW (2015), pp. 851-874.
- ²⁹ IACHR, “IACRH Wraps Up its 153rd Session,” November 7, 2014; <http://www.oas.org/es/cidh/prensa/Comunicados/2014/131.asp>
- ³⁰ Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability and the Justice and Corporate Accountability Project, “Human Rights, Indigenous Rights and Canada’s Extraterritorial Obligations,” October 28, 2014; http://cnca-rcrce.ca/wp-content/uploads/canada_mining_cidh_oct_28_2014_final.pdf
- ³¹ Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs and International Trade (2005) Online: <http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&DocId=1961949&File=0>
- ³² William Sacher and Alain Deneault, “Canadá, paraíso judicial para transnacionales mineras,” December 13, 2013; <http://www.jornada.unam.mx/2013/12/13/opinion/031a1pol>
- ³³ Canadian Network on Corporate Accountability and the Justice and Corporate Accountability Project, October 28, 2014.
- ³⁴ Permanent Peoples’ Tribunal, “Ruling: Session on the Canadian Mining Industry: Hearing on Latin America,” Montreal, May 29-Jun 1, 2014; <http://www.tppcanada.org/wp-content/uploads/Ruling-PPT-CanadaFINAL.pdf>